
Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 08 March 2017 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman)

R Curnow 
(Vice Chairman)
P Ferris

B Lugg




S Sugrue

R Wright



Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Councillor W Sanger and three members of the public were also in attendance at the meeting.

1.
Apologies

Councillor Miss P Oates had submitted her apologies to the Chairman.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

None.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor P Ferris, seconded by Councillor S Sugrue and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 11 January 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6. 
Reports

(a)
Report from Cury School

The Clerk read the report from the School to the meeting, as attached to these minutes.
(b)
Report from Cornwall Councillor W Sanger
Councillor W Sanger advised Councillors that this would be his last meeting as the Ward Member for Cornwall Council.  He would not be standing for election in May 2017.  Councillor Sanger said that he’s enjoyed attending the Cury Parish Council meetings and appreciated everyone’s efforts in trying to get matters resolved.
Cornwall Council had approved a budget which saw a total increase of 3.97%, which included 2% solely for the adult social care budget.

Cornwall Council’s Electoral Review Panel had suggested a reduction in Councillors from 123 to 99 and the Full Council had submitted this proposal to the Boundary Commission.

Cornwall Council’s Cabinet had agreed to spend £336,000 on submitting a bid for Truro to be the City Of Culture in 2023.  It was anticipated that several hundreds of thousands of pounds would come into Cornwall just from the bid.

Central Government had given Cornwall Council an extra £2.9m to repair roads, improve road markings and maintain verges in the County.

The Chairman thanked Councillor W Sanger for his support during the last four years.

(c)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

The next meeting would be held on 7 June 2017.
7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
(i) 
PA16/11058 – Mr & Mrs A Morrison – The Old Smithy, Chypons Road - Conversion of Smithy annex – Amended plans
The Clerk advised the meeting that the amended plans meant that the footpath was no longer affected by the development.  It did, however, mean that the annexe would become a stand-alone dwelling.  The Planning Officer was happy with that.

Concern was raised over the footpath which had not legally been diverted, but which was impassable on its legal route.  

It was proposed by Councillor R Curnow, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to support the application but to request that the illegal footpath diversion was dealt with at this opportunity to regularise the situation.
(ii)
PA17/01366 - Fourth Element - 6 Higher Bochym Rural Workshops, Cury Cross Lanes - Proposed change of use from office space to dwelling
This application had been received on the day of the meeting.  The Clerk gave Councillors the opportunity to view the plans.

After a lengthy discussion, it was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor S Sugrue and RESOLVED to object to the application on the following grounds:-

· The Rural Workshops at Bochym were for the provision of industrial and office space, as prescribed in the Local Plan.

· The creation of a dwelling on this site would be contrary to PP3 as it would be a loss of employment potential.

· The creation of a dwelling in the open countryside and in an industrial area was contrary to Policy 5 of the Local Plan.

(b)
Planning Decisions

None received.
(c) 
To discuss the provision of a Neighbourhood Plan
The Clerk had attended a meeting with other Parish Council representatives from the Lizard Peninsula in relation to Neighbourhood Development Plans (NDP).  Cornwall Councillors Sanger and Rule also attended the meeting and Maxine Hardy, Community Network Panel Manager, gave a presentation to the meeting.  Other Councils were keen to work together to produce a plan, although concerns were raised regarding how complicated that would become.

The Parish Council were not sure if a NDP was required in Cury.  In any event, with the Elections being held shortly, it was felt that this was not a decision that should be made now.  It was proposed by Councillor S Sugrue, seconded by Councillor B Lugg and RESOLVED to defer this item until after the new Council was formed.
(d)
Planning Correspondence
A Planning Enforcement complaint had been submitted to Cornwall Council back in March 2016 due to the siting of a mobile home on Land adjacent to Corantyn Cottage.  The Planning Enforcement Officer had spoken to the Clerk that afternoon and advised her that she had made contact with the Land Owner and her Agent.  Allegedly, one was waiting for the other to confirm information before an application could be submitted.  As the site had permission for a residential development, Enforcement action would be difficult to pursue.  The Planning Enforcement Officer had advised the Land Owner to make mention of the caravan in the application.  In any event, the Parish Council could request that the caravan was removed from the site once the dwelling was completed, or within 12 months of the application being validated, whichever came first.  The Parish Council was disappointed with the clear lack of disregard for the Parish and its inhabitants.
The planning enforcement complaint for the creation of a vehicular access from land to the North of Tresvilla, Nantithet had been closed.  The Planning Enforcement Officer felt tjat the access had only been used while the site was being cleared.  The Parish Council was asked to report any further regular activity on and off the site.
8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
The Clerk thanked the Councillors and Mr R Smout l for their efforts in tidying up the Playing Field during a very successful site meeting in January.  
Tree cutting had been undertaken by Glendale to remove branches within one metre of the cables above the playing field hedge.

(b)
Highways
The car which had been parked on the verge between the Chapel and the Village Hall for several months was still on site.  Cornwall Council and the Police had been contacted by the residents of a neighbouring property and the owner of the vehicle had been found to reside in Dorset.  The vehicle had been taxed again on 1 February 2017 and therefore DVLA would not remove the vehicle from the highway.  The MOT for the vehicle ran out on 09 March 2017, and the Police would be contacted to ask if the insurance was now invalidated.  Unfortunately, other cars had also started parking on the verge.  The residents of Lamorna and West Winds would receive a letter asking them not to park on the verge once the abandoned car had been removed, due to underground drains being damaged.  It was suggested that posts or boulders be installed, but that would have to be at the cost of the Parish Council.
Cormac had submitted a quote to treat the weeds on the highway in Cury.  It was agreed not to accept their quote.

It was noted that mud had built up against the kerbs on the road from the Village Hall towards Colvennor Farm.  The Clerk was asked to contact Cormac in this regard.

(c)
Public Rights of Way 
The Local Maintenance Partnership offer had been received from Cornwall Council in relation to the cutting of the Public Rights of Way for 2017/18.  The payment would remain the same as last year at £564.52.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to accept the offer.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
None.
(e)
Emergency Plan

Councillor R Wright would be writing to the new residents of the Parish advising them of the Plan and inviting them to volunteer to help.  The Chairman thanked Councillor R Wright for his ongoing efforts.
(f)
Projects for funding in the Village
The Clerk was awaiting quotes for the relaying of chippings in the car park adjacent to Trelawney Terrace (which was owned by the Parish Council).  
(g)
Nantithet Speed Limit
Councillor S Sugrue had not received a response to his letter to Derek Thomas MP.  Also, he was unsure as to where the Helston Town Council TRO project had got to.  It was suggested that he contacted Maxine Hardy regarding the TRO.  He would draft a letter to Derek Thomas MP and the Clerk would send it on behalf of the Parish Council.  The results of the speed monitor had also not been received – a chasing email would be sent.  Councillors were happy for Councillor S Sugrue to progress this matter and to report back to the meeting as and when required.
Councillor W Sanger left the meeting.

9.
Financial Matters 
(a) 

To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor R Wright, seconded by Councillor B Lugg and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report and sign the associated cheques.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

A thank you letter had been received from Cornwall Air Ambulance.  
A letter had been received from Cury Community Amenity Committee for a donation towards the purchase of goal posts.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to grant £500.00 to the project.
A letter had also been received from the Helford River Children’s Sailing Trust.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Wright and RESOLVED to donate £150.00 to the organisation.

(c)
Other matters

The rent for the hire of the Chapel was due.  It was proposed by Councillor R Wright, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED to pay £110.00 for the 2016/17 rent.
The bank mandate needed to be amended to include Councillor B Lugg and S Sugrue to allow them to sign the cheques.  The Clerk also needed to be added as a signatory to allow her access to the account to make queries or to stop cheques, which she couldn’t currently do.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to complete and sign the form.
The Clerk and the Chairman advised the meeting that every employee now had to offer employees a pension scheme.  Even though the Clerk didn’t qualify for automatic enrolment due to the level of her salary, she could request to enroll.  In any event, a pension scheme had to be set up which would automatically enroll a member of staff that met the qualifying criteria.  The Clerk did not wish to be part of a pension scheme, and the Chairman had to sign a letter advising her of the Council’s responsibilities.  The Clerk would set up the pension scheme for potential use in the future, as required by law. 

10.
Correspondence

Further to the announcement of the election date, the Clerk gave further information, following a training session, in relation to the lead up to the Parish Council Election.  The Notice of Election would be published on 20 March 2017.  The Clerk had collected a number of packs from Cornwall Council and individuals can collect their nomination packs from her.  The deadline for the hand delivery of nomination papers to Cornwall Council was 4pm on Tuesday 4 April.  There would be no option to withdraw papers after that date.  The Publication of Statement of Persons Nominated would be published by 4pm on Wednesday 5 April and the Publication of the Notice of Poll would be on Tuesday 25 April.  The new Council would be formed on Monday 8 May, following voting on Thursday 4 May.  The Annual Meeting of the Parish Council would need to be moved to Wednesday 17 May 2017 due to the amount of days legally required between the publication of the agenda and the meeting after the formation of the new Council.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to change the date of the meeting for that reason.  Further information would be filtered through as and when received.  

The Clerk advised the meeting that the Boundary Review for Cornwall Council wards would commence shortly following the submission of a revised number of Councillors to the Boundary Commission.  It was thought that Cornwall Council would also undertake and review of the Parish and Town Council boundaries at the same time and Councillors were asked to look out for consultations relating the Parish Boundary of Cury.
The Clerk had received a copy of the adopted Local Plan for Cornwall.  Councillor R Wright took the printed document to read, although the complete document was available on the Cornwall Council website.

The Post Office had amended the opening times at the Village Hall on Thursday morning following consultation with the users.
11.
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting 

None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.57pm.

Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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